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MINUTES


MARCH 20, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macey, Community Development Director Prince, Police Commander Rucker, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Barnes proposed adding two items to “Mayor/Council Matters,” discussion of a low fence at Community Park and installation of diaper changing tables for restrooms at the Library and Community Center.

City Clerk Schroeder advised that the earthquake preparedness proclamation will be done at the next meeting.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATIONS AND COMMENDATIONS

D. Life Saving Award - Sergeant Kathryn Jackson

Police Chief Hitchcock presented Sergeant Jackson with an award for her heroic behavior in an incident that occurred on August 2, 1995.  Noticing some men crouched between some cars near the Caltrain station on Tunnel Avenue, Sergeant Jackson discovered a person trying to administer CPR to someone in cardiac arrest.  She intervened, took control, called fire and medics, and administered CPR to the victim, keeping him alive.  Chief Hitchcock commended and thanked Sergeant Jackson. 


C.
Life Saving Award - Sergeant Robert Meisner

Police Chief Hitchcock presented an award to Sergeant Meisner for helping prevent a death from suicide on November 6, 2001.  He said Sergeant Meisner conducted a welfare check and began searching an abandoned building, and he found a person hanging by the neck from a beam in a secluded area outside the building.  The subject was unconscious and not breathing.  Sergeant Meisner held the person up, taking tension off the rope, while calling for assistance.  He was then able to cut the subject down and remove the rope, and the subject resumed breathing and regained consciousness.  Chief Hitchcock commended and thanked Sergeant Meisner.

E. Purple Heart Award - Police Officer Robert Guaydacan

Police Chief Hitchcock presented an award to Police Officer Guaydacan for injuries sustained in the line of duty on September 27, 2005.  He said Officer Guaydacan was on patrol that day and saw a person known to have an outstanding felony arrest warrant for weapons violation.  The person took off running when Officer Guaydacan approached, and a chase ensued.  During the foot chase, the subject climbed onto a garage roof, ran across, and jumped off the other side onto a driveway below.  Officer Guaydacan followed the suspect, but broke his ankle when he jumped down.

Chief Hitchcock noted Officer Guaydacan was seriously injured and still has pins in his ankle.  He commended and thanked Officer Guaydacan.

CM Richardson expressed her appreciation to Brisbane’s Police Department for keeping Brisbane safe.


B.
Proclamation recognizing Peninsula Conflict Resolution Center Mediation Week

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation recognizing the Peninsula Conflict Resolution Center and declaring the week of March 19 through 25 as Mediation Week in the City of Brisbane.  He expressed his appreciation to the volunteer mediators and the services they provide for the community.

Irwin Chung, Peninsula Conflict Resolution Center, thanked the City of Brisbane for honoring the volunteers who donate their time to mediate and help solve community disputes.  He noted mediating disputes results in a safer and more peaceful community.  He expressed his appreciation to the City Council for the recognition. 

At 7:47 p.m., the meeting was recessed for refreshments.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 8:15 p.m.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Lory Lacsamana, Brisbane, noted a California Department of Corrections unit conducted a controlled burn earlier that day, and the rainy weather created twice as much smoke as usual.  He asked why there was notification to nearby residents.  Mr. Lacsamana said there is considerable poison oak in the area, which could be a problem.  He reported that he called the California Department of Forestry, who advised him to submit a complaint form.  He added that the Fire Department received several emails on this subject.

City Manager Holstine said the staff will look into the situation and request advance notice from CDF so affected citizens can be informed.  He reminded the City Council and members of the public that the burns were being conducted as part of the Habitat Conservation Plan for San Bruno Mountain, and will be happening on a more frequent basis.  Mr. Holstine stated that CDF arranges for crews of inmates to do slashing and burning.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, noted the City received a letter from the Public Trust Alliance regarding the Quarry EIR hearing.  She said the hearings were closed without acknowledgement of public comment, and the Council approved the permits at the last meeting.

Ms. Dillworth requested that the City Council have letters read into the public record, as was done with letters submitted from supporters of animal testing.

Ms. Dillworth stated that the Public Trust Alliance’s mission is to promote public understanding and strategic uses of valuable natural resources and encourage responsible stewardship.  She said the letter expresses concern about closing the public hearing and emphasizes the seriousness of impacts on California’s waters and public trust resources.  She read excerpts from the letter and asked the City to send a written response.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1281 - $ 343,546.36

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Payment Register No. 1281.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Conway requested that Items B and C be removed.


A.
Adopt Ordinance No. 509 to modify the requirements for membership on the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission


D.
Reject all bids received on February 22, 2006 for the Bayshore Corridor Bikeway Project


E.
Award the construction contract for Cape, Slurry, Crack Sealing Project 2006 (Project No. 9600) to Valley Slurry Seal Co. in the amount of $583,261.80, supplement the project with an advance of $26,300 from the FY 06-07 Pavement Maintenance CIP Project, and authorize the Mayor to sign the Agreement on behalf of the City


F.
Approve the purchase of video car cameras and the replacement of outdated car computers for the Police Department and approve a supplemental appropriation of $28,350.05

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Items A, D, E, and F.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Authorize the Mayor to execute an agreement with Carollo Engineers in the amount of $52,244 for engineering design services for the Glen Parkway Sewer Rehabilitation Project
CM Conway commented that some of the time allocations on Page 22 seem excessive.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the City received two proposals, and the amounts were within 5 percent of each other.  He noted the small scale of the project is one reason the costs are high, because there are some fixed start-up costs regardless of project size.  CM Conway asked about the time estimate for project management, and Mr. Breault explained the duties that entailed.


CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to authorize the agreement as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Award the construction contract for the Bayshore Boulevard Rehabilitation Phase II - Project 9601 to Interstate Grading & Paving, Inc. in the amount of $228,561.00, and authorize the Mayor to sign the Agreement on behalf of the City


CM Conway asked what portion of Bayshore will have the pavement overlay mentioned in the staff report.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the extent will have to be negotiated with the contractor.  He commented that the excellent price on this project is because the work is straight and simple, involving two lanes of Bayshore.  He added that $100,000 difference between the bid price and engineer’s estimate will be used to improve as much of Bayshore as possible.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to award the contract as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS

A. One Quarry Road Project

1.
Consider approval of General Plan Amendment GPA-1-00, Specific Plan SP-1-00, Pre-Zoning Amendment PZ-1-00, Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-00, Planned Development Permit PD-1-00, Design Permit DP-1-00, Use Permit UP-2-00, and Grading Permit EX-1-00

Community Development Director Prince noted the staff report presents both the merits of the project and some of the key concerns.  He referred to the sequence of decisions before the City Council at this meeting.  He noted the first step is a determination on the General Plan amendment because all subsequent actions have to be found consistent with the General Plan.

Mr. Prince explained that pre-zoning is a necessary part of annexation, but the pre-zoning does not take effect until annexation.

Mr. Prince said the City’s current General Plan anticipates trade and commercial uses for the Quarry, similar to those in Crocker Park, and it also indicates that residential development should not be considered because of safety concerns.  He noted the EIR and geotechnical analysis provide information that was not available at the time the General Plan designated Trade Commercial and Open Space zoning for the site.

Mr. Prince explained that the General Plan is intended to serve as a long-term comprehensive plan for the physical development of a community, and one of its key purposes is to provide a balance of land uses.  He summarized some of the 1994 General Plan policies pertaining to balancing land uses.  He noted of particular importance is the balance between housing supply and jobs.

Mr. Prince said the staff also has concerns about the suburban model of residential development the proposal represents.  He noted the staff report discusses the benefits of a “new urbanist” approach of mixing uses and creating vibrant public places.  Because the development is entirely residential, it requires residents to use cars for most errands.  Mr. Prince acknowledged that the Quarry project would provide many desirable amenities, including a major dedication of open space, a new park, and recreational trails.  The development also replaces the undesirable quarry operations currently performed at the site.

Mr. Prince said the development agreement confers significant financial benefits to the City, including a per-unit contribution totaling more than $7 million and increases in annual Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) fees from the units.  

Mr. Prince pointed out that the staff report mentions concerns about the safety of the Quarry as a location for residential use.  He noted staff believes the EIR and geotechnical reports are adequate, but there is still a remote chance of a future catastrophic failure.  Mr. Prince stated that although many places in the Bay Area would be impacted by a major seismic event, the Quarry’s isolated location and type of use could make emergency response more of a problem.

CM Waldo noted the staff report refers to “the General Plan amendment,” but no such document was attached.  Mr. Prince explained that the change from Trade-Commercial/Open Space to Residential/Open Space is implemented administratively and the changes are put on zoning map.

City Attorney Toppel said that if the City approves the amendment, the staff will prepare a resolution changing the land use from industrial to residential for the City Council’s adoption. 

Owen Poole, applicant representative, introduced Jo Williams, architect, from KTGY Group; Ross Wells, from HWA Landscape Architects; and Felicia Dean, David Evans & Associates.  He gave a brief description of the project’s history and explained why residential is the highest and best use of the quarry site.  He cited the location’s proximity to San Francisco, easy access to transportation system, as well its remoteness, distinct characteristics, and its ability to help fill the local need for housing.

Mr. Poole said the project was designed to accommodate the findings of the EIR and to mitigate any impacts.  He noted the size of the development was scaled down from 209 to 183 units, and 22 percent of the whole site will be kept as open space.  He added that the development has extensive landscaping and green space buffers between the houses and the HCP area.

Mr. Poole showed a PowerPoint presentation about the proposed project.  He said the development will have eight different types of single-family houses and six types of attached housing, providing considerable variation and diversity.  He noted affordable units and handicap-accessible units are being provided, and he pointed out the proposed locations of the housing.

Ross Wells, HWA Landscape Architects, pointed out the locations of proposed parks, play areas, water features, lawns, seating and picnic tables, pathways, and parking.  

Jo Williams, KTGY Group, talked about the proposed architectural designs and styles for the houses.  She said attention is being paid to energy conservation and green building principles in the design, and all units will have energy-efficient appliances and fixtures.  She noted neighborhoods will be designed to provide a pedestrian-friendly streetscape and feel.

Mr. Poole noted the Specific Plan serves as the guiding document for the entire project.  He offered to answer questions about details of the Specific Plan and the development agreement.

Mr. Prince explained that specific plans are intended to provide a bridge between the General Plan and zoning.  He noted the staff report includes a matrix taken from the EIR showing the relationship between the Quarry Specific Plan and General Plan policies.  He emphasized that the consistency analysis is premised on approval of a General Plan amendment allowing residential use.  Mr. Prince drew attention to the chart showing the residential standards proposed for the Quarry compared to the City’s R-1 standards.

Mr. Prince noted the May 27, 2004 staff report to the Planning Commission discusses the solar energy feasibility study, an analysis required by the Subdivision Map Act.  He said site constraints such as topography and street layouts are overriding factors in determining whether solar energy is feasible for a particular site.  Mr. Prince advised that the solar feasibility study for the Quarry concluded that the location is not ideal for solar power systems because of the extensive shade and the long pay-back period for solar energy systems.  He added that the Planning Commission did not recommend including a solar energy component in this project for those reasons.

Mr. Prince advised that the City Council first needs to deal with the General Plan amendment, and then consider the merits of the Specific Plan.

CM Waldo observed that this process seems backwards.  Mr. Prince noted the City Council can discuss all of the other permits and issues and return to the General Plan amendment, or the steps can be taken in sequence.

CM Waldo asked what action was being recommended.  Mr. Prince recommended that the Council receive the applicant’s presentation, take public input, discuss the matter, and provide direction to the staff on the General Plan amendment.

Mayor Bologoff opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.

Dana Dillworth noted Linda Salmon was unable to be present and sent a letter articulating her concerns about the change in land use.  She said Ms. Salmon points out the voters already approved the General Plan, which did not include housing in that area.  Ms. Salmon also expressed concerns that the developer will fail to do the restoration and mitigation work once the land use entitlements are obtained.  

Ms. Dillworth observed that this project is not consistent with the General Plan policy prohibiting non-contiguous development.  In drafting the proposed ballot measure, she emphasized the need to let voters know that approving housing is not the only way to close quarry operations.  Ms. Dillworth said voters want the best possible plan, not this proposed development, which ignores water features, native plants, and the possibility of other alternative energy sources like wind power.

Mayor Bologoff raised the possibility of imposing a time limit on public comments.  CM Richardson advocated letting everyone speak for at least 3 minutes, and then giving additional opportunities once everyone has been heard.  Mayor Bologoff indicated he had four more speaker slips.  CM Conway proposed letting the remaining people speak without restrictions.  CM Barnes favored letting people talk as long as they want.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, said she would rather see quarry operations continue than allow housing in that location.  She noted the area is too sensitive to allow housing, and she disputed the conclusions of the EIR.  Ms. O’Connell observed that the “highest and best use” proposed by the developer also happens to be the most profitable use for them.  She added that it is difficult to control homeowners associations, so the City and the rest of the community will lose control over what happens at the development.  Ms. O’Connell asked what will happen to the land if the voters reject this project.

CM Conway said the vote will be binding, and if the voters reject the General Plan amendment, residential use will continue to be prohibited.  

City Attorney Toppel clarified that the property will be annexed to the City of Brisbane only if the voters approve.  If the voters do not ratify the decision to allow residential use, the land remains outside the jurisdiction of the City, and the owner plans to continue quarry operations in that case. 

Ms. O’Connell urged people watching the meeting on television to come to the meeting and testify.

Laurie Liu, Brisbane, commented that any development on San Bruno Mountain is of great concern and interest to her.  She recommended not amending the General Plan to allow housing at the quarry.  She urged the Council to consider the project’s numerous impacts before making a decision.

Ms. Liu questioned the suitability of the site for residential use, given the geotechnical hazards.  She noted the staff report acknowledges the possibility of a catastrophic failure, even in spite of the mitigation measures.  Ms. Liu observed that the quarry’s remote location and limited access could be a problem for emergency response and public safety of residents.

Ms. Liu said the staff report estimates the public cost of the project based on figures from 2001, and she recommended updating those figures to reflect the provisions of the development agreement.  She noted the Council needs to decide if the benefits outweigh the costs and the risks to public safety.

Ms. Liu expressed her opinion that traffic impacts need to be studied more carefully, given the site’s remote location.  She said residents will have to drive rather than walk to shop and access other services.

Ms. Liu urged the City Council to consider the impact of housing at the Quarry on the rest of the community.  She noted Brisbane prides itself on being such a close community.  She commented that having this development separated from the rest of the town will increase the isolation and make integration of the residents more difficult.

Ms. Liu expressed concern about the ecological impacts because of the site’s proximity to fragile habitat. 

Ms. Liu asked the City Council to consider all these issues before making a decision.

Karen Evans Cunningham, Brisbane, clarified that she was not being paid by anyone to attend and was speaking only for herself.  She reported receiving many calls from members of the public during the last few days telling her they are afraid to speak before the City Council.  She noted this is a sad situation, and she urged the City Council to do more to reach out to the public and make them feel comfortable participating at meetings.  Ms. Cunningham questioned the need for a 3-minute time limit with only ten people present.

Ms. Cunningham said there is a rumor circulating that the City Council is trying to circumvent the desires of the people of Brisbane as expressed in the 1994 General Plan by making changes to allow housing at the quarry.  She noted the people specifically excluded housing as a use in the quarry for all the right reasons.  She asked the Council to confirm or deny the rumor.

Mayor Bologoff responded that the rumor was false.  He pointed out that the City Council would not be putting the project to a vote of the people if it intended to circumvent their wishes.

Ms. Cunningham noted the City Council has been lied to by developers in the past about dangers posed by their projects.  She cited examples of incorrect answers supplied by an engineer in response to direct questions about hazards.  

Ms. Cunningham urged the City Council to take a very conservative approach and respect the wishes of the people of Brisbane.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, observed that this project is really a concept proposal for legislation drafted by real estate speculators, and the end result is not what the City or the people want.  He recommended creating a more open process for people to offer comments and suggestions for what they would like to see.  He urged the City Council to schedule some additional meetings for this purpose.

Mr. Burr noted there was a small lake at the quarry site when he was a child, and he suggested looking into the possibility of restoring that natural feature.  He said a better alternative to continued strip mining or housing might be to reclaim the site for open space.  He expressed concerns about geological hazards and traffic impacts.  Mr. Burr noted the steep slopes are a definite hazard for children; he added that the death of even one child is not worth the risk.

Mr. Burr concluded by pointing out that this development will have a huge impact on the entire community.  He expressed concern that the proposed mitigation measures are inadequate to address the potential problems at the site.  He agreed with Lee Panza that the site is not safe for housing.

Mr. Burr proposed a more deliberative and cautious process, soliciting more community input, and working together to arrive at a better solution for everyone.

Cliff Lentz, Brisbane, shared his perspective as a Planning Commissioner on this project.  He observed that many projects affect only one family, but others affect many people.  He said he opposed this project at the start due to concerns about the threat of landslides and impacts on public safety, the environment, and City infrastructure.  He stated that his feelings started to change during the course of numerous Planning Commission meetings.  Mr. Lentz noted the proposed development agreement provides funding for schools, and he confirmed that the superintendent had input in determining the amount.  He said he was pleased to know the development agreement provides the City with $7 million for infrastructure improvements, but questioned if that amount was appropriate.  Mr. Lentz advocated using some funds to purchase warehouses on the other side of the park on Old County Road.

Mr. Lentz noted members of the public have to rely on the advice of the City and its consultants with respect to the geotechnical hazards, and he said he trusted the advice of Mr. Ted Sayre, Cotton Shires & Associates.  

Mr. Lentz expressed his opinion that allowing housing on San Bruno Mountain was not favorable for the environment.  He said that looking closely at the benefits of the project, he saw the potential of creating a Quarry Road trail, establishing a permanent wetlands and pond, and capturing and filtering runoff before it flowed down to the lagoon.  

Mr. Lentz acknowledged that many people would like to see the quarry used for open space, but the site is quite degraded in terms of lack of natural vegetation and the presence of invasive species.  He said that given the scarcity of resources, he would prefer spending money and resources preserving pristine natural areas first.  

Mr. Lentz urged the City Council to trust the people of this town to make a sound final decision on this project.

Mr. Prince commented that creating a general plan from scratch is a major undertaking, and the law recognizes the need to amend general plans as often as four times a year to reflect changing conditions and information that may come to light as the result of site-specific studies.  He noted this is the first General Plan amendment for Brisbane within at least the past three years.

Mr. Prince said that in this case, the 1994 General Plan looked specifically at the quarry, but not with the updated information obtained since then.  He advised that it is up to the City Council to decide if a General Plan amendment is warranted.

A speaker who identified himself as living on the mountain objected to the impact pets will have on native wildlife.  He recommended putting off the vote and coming up with a better plan.

John Christopher Burr said he was aware the City was looking at green building ordinance.  He observed that the proposal has no provisions for solar power or energy conservation features.  He recommended requiring solar roofs for any kind of development on the site.

Mr. Toppel said many of the issues raised by Mr. Burr and some other speakers will be addressed at later stages.  He clarified that the first issue before the Council is whether residential uses should be allowed.  He noted discussion of specific design elements and building requirements will be discussed during PD permit process.

Mr. Toppel reminded everyone that the City Council adopted a resolution years ago specifying that any proposed change in land use would be submitted to the voters, a policy that was established even before this application was filed.  He said the City has consistently followed that policy, and the rumors about the Council trying the change the land use without submitting the question to the voters ignore what has been happening for the past three years.  Mr. Toppel clarified there has been absolutely no action by the City Council to change the land use until that issue is submitted to the voters.

Mr. Prince noted the staff report also discusses proposed conditions, which address many of the questions and issues that came up during the public hearing.  He said the conditions are intended to ensure that the project conforms with the General Plan and provides what the City expects.

CM Waldo observed that there is no proposed General Plan amendment before the City Council, and the staff is seeking direction as to whether an amendment should be prepared.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to direct the staff to prepare a proposed General Plan amendment for the Council’s review and action.  CM Waldo clarified that he wanted to see the document before voting.

CM Richardson said that from the start, she has been talking about the size and impact of this project on the entire community, and she supported having it go to the public for a vote.  She recommended letting the people decide what to do.  She said if this means starting with a proposed General Plan amendment, she would support moving in that direction so it will lead to a vote.

CM Conway said he did not think housing should be allowed at the quarry.

Mayor Bologoff clarified that the motion calls for the staff to prepare a General Plan amendment for the Council’s review and further public input.

The motion was carried, 4 - 1 (CM Conway opposed). 


2.
Consider approval of an Agreement concerning Land Use Entitlements to require voter ratification of any land use approvals and entitlements granted by the City for residential development of the Guadalupe Valley Quarry

City Attorney Toppel said this item can wait until the resolution comes back to the City Council.  He said this agreement requires the applicant to acknowledge the vote will be binding.

Mr. Toppel suggested closing the public hearing on the issue of the General Plan amendment.  He noted the City Council can take additional public input when the resolution comes back for consideration.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to close the public hearing on the issue relating to the General Plan.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS

A. Consider adoption of a policy allowing the Council Arts Subcommittee to approve additional equipment and services expenses for City co-sponsored events with a budget not to exceed $5,000 per year

City Manager Smith said this item is a request to delegate authority to the Arts Subcommittee to approve up to $5,000 in expenditures per year for items relating to the City’s co-sponsorship program.  He noted there have been a number of occasions, especially for events at Mission Blue Center, that have entailed minor purchases of equipment items.  He advised that the staff feels that having the subcommittee review the expenditures will increase oversight and accountability.  He added that the staff will be monitor and track the expenditures.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the policy as recommended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

B.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2006-09 amending the bylaws of the Open Space and Ecology Committee

CM Barnes said the subcommittee talked about having two Councilmembers continue to serve on a subcommittee, and he suggested discussing that option.  CM Conway noted the subcommittee does not necessarily have to be active all the time.

CM Waldo clarified that the proposal removes Council membership from the Open Space and Ecology Committee and establishes a Council subcommittee on that issue.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the resolution as proposed.

Mayor Bologoff clarified that all committee members serve at the pleasure of the City Council.  noted the bylaws indicate one of the criteria for committee membership is “a record of public service and commitment to the community,” and he questioned how commitment could be evaluated.

CM Barnes said the language mentions joint meetings with the City Council, Planning Commission, and Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission.   He suggested clarifying in the bylaws that the requests for joint meetings should go through the Council subcommittee.

CM Waldo agreed to amend his motion to include that change, and CM Richardson seconded.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Receive report on public forum to discuss electric meter installation at the berths at the Brisbane Marine

Marina Services Director Warburton noted that before his arrival, the City had considered the possibility of installing individual electric meters at the Marina berths so boat users can be billed for their actual usage.  He provided copies of a report on a public forum held on this issue and advised that the City Engineer will be bringing a proposal to the Council soon.  He said the City Council can decide at that time whether to install meters or select some other option.

Mr. Warburton explained that the idea behind individual meters is that the berth fee alone should pay for capital improvements and maintenance, not utility costs for users.  He noted boat users are likely to argue that berth fees traditionally covered all Marina services.  He said he would make a presentation on the pros and cons of individual electric meters when the proposal comes to the Council.

CM Barnes asked how much of Marina revenues go toward recreational uses outside the Marina.  Finance Director Schillinger estimated that $300,000 to $400,000 goes toward Marina services as well as other parks and recreation services.  He said berth owners do not pay for the cost of the construction of the Marina itself; the Redevelopment Agency spends a little over $2 million per year in bond payments for the Marina.

CM Conway observed that there are different ways to handle metering, ranging from installing meters for each slip to metering docks.  Mr. Warburton said that argument was made at the public forum, and people objected to discriminating unfairly among the docks.  He added that the purpose of his report at this meeting was simply to advise the City Council that a proposal would be coming forward soon on this issue.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Warburton for his report.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers that the dedication of the solar installation at the Community Pool will be held on Saturday, March 25, at 12:30 p.m.

Mayor Bologoff asked when the Habitat for Humanity dedication will take place, and Mr. Holstine responded that the event is scheduled for the first weekend in April.

Assistant to the City Manager Smith said Habitat for Humanity is hosting its first volunteer weekend event on April 1 and 2 at the 20 Plumas site, and 60 to 70 volunteers from a Menlo Park Presbyterian Church will be participating.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

Mayor Bologoff said Brisbane will be hosting the Council of Cities meeting at 6:30 p.m. on March 24 at the Radisson Hotel.  He thanked the City Clerk for her assistance in making the last-minute arrangements. 

City Clerk Schroeder asked Councilmembers interested in attending to let her know as soon as possible.

CM Richardson reported that she recently attended an extremely informative seminar on noise and air quality for the Airport Roundtable.  She urged fellow Councilmembers to attend next year’s event.  CM Richardson said discussion at the seminar centered on airport expansion throughout the world and the impacts that development will have on air and noise.  She noted many people indicated the FAA’s 65-decibel threshold was selected solely for economic reasons and is unlikely to be changed.


B.
Association of Bay Area Governments Spring Assembly Delegate and Alternate

Mayor Bologoff and CM Richardson volunteered to attend, and other Councilmembers approved.


C.
Community Park Fence

CM Barnes said local parents have been talking about the possibility of installing a low fence around the turn near the signboard at the Community Park.  Mayor Bologoff noted this issue has come to the Council before, and it was voted down each time.  He added that as a compromise way of protecting the playground area, the Council decided to extend the fence just for that area.  He recommended not reopening the discussion.

CM Barnes urged the City Council to consider the concerns of parents with small children.  CM Waldo said he was sympathetic to this concern.  CM Barnes commented that he understood the primary objections were aesthetic, and he suggested reopening the issue and considering some kind of barrier.  CM Barnes observed that the City installed a high fence around the new basketball court, and the skatepark is also fenced.

CM Waldo, CM Conway, and CM Richardson supported placing this item on a future meeting agenda.


D.
Diaper Changing Tables for Restrooms at Community Center

CM Barnes suggested that the City install diaper changing tables in the Community Center restroom and the Library restroom upstairs.  He noted there a group of 3-year-olds with their parents have regular play dates in the facility, and fold-down tables in both the men’s and women’s restrooms would be a welcome amenity.  

Councilmembers expressed interest in pursuing this idea.  City Manager Holstine said the staff will follow up.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT

CM Richardson announced that she would not be able to attend the first meeting in April.

City Clerk Schroeder suggested rescheduling the March 28 joint meeting with the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission to a date when all Councilmembers can attend.  After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to hold the joint meeting on April 25.

Ms. Schroeder said she would send email reminders of all upcoming meetings.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:12 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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